Minutes of the Annual Meeting

Elk Stream Ranch Property Owners Association (ESRPOA)

August 7, 2010
Location: Barry and Phyllis Stone’s house 
Lots Represented in Person

Phyllis and Barry Stone
Louise Lawson

Arden Bradshaw

Carl and Denise Shelbourne
Ed and Kathy Keyes

Alan and Anne Meininger

Ken and Pamela Surabian

Philip and Linda Walters

Keith and Mary Payden

Steve and Gem Boone

Darren George

Odin Christensen and Phyllis Lucas

Lots Represented by Proxy

Joseph Barela and Scott Stevens

Dale Ellen and Beatrice Redies

Jim Albert and Janette Logan

Robert Hoy
Greg Schamaun
Gary and Betsy Queen

William, Frances M. And Julia Powell

Richard and Ann Donaldson

Marla Gibbs

Andy Hutton

Ed Lund
Jim and Lynn Fritz

Paul and Colleen Czaplicki

Terry and Kathleen Smith

Richard and Lenore Kremen

Janice Feingold

Chris Willsey
Lot Number
1

4

5

6

8

14

19

20

21

23

30

34, 35

Lot  Number

2

3

7

9

10, 12

13

15

16

17

18

22

24, 25

26

27

28

31

32&33

The meeting started at 1:03 pm with President Steve Boone welcoming everyone to our annual meeting, and thanking Barry and Phyllis Stone for use of their house for our annual meeting.

 Steve introduced all Board members, followed by introductions of members of the Design Review Committee and Property Management Committee.  
Board of Directors

Steve Boone - President
Barry Stone - Vice President
Alan Scott - Secretary / Treasurer

Design Review Committee

Philip Walters - Chairperson

Gem Boone

Alan Scott
Property Management Committee
Keith Payden - Chairperson

Philip Walters
Barry Stone

Odin Christensen

Doug Hoover

Determination of Quorum

The tally of attendance and proxy representatives was taken with 33 lots represented, which exceeded the number of 18 required for a simple quorum needed to make the meeting official.

Vote counters 
Voting was explained to the membership, and a vote counting committee was randomly selected.

Approval Of Minutes
The Minutes of the 2009 Annual Meeting were presented and voted on, and it was unanimous to accept the Minutes as presented.

Treasurer’s Report

Odie Christensen presented the Treasurers report.  As of August 1, 2010 the ESRPOA balance in the savings and checking account at Mancos Valley Bank was $27,537.79. Expenses for the past year were $74,888.52 and income was $43,315.00. This represents an operating deficit of about $31,573.  There were no special assessments for the last year.  Minor income deviances from budget were quickly explained.  Income included a delinquent payment from one lot, and lack of a payment from a newly delinquent lot.  Operating expenses were then discussed.  Three expense lines went significantly over budget.  Legal fees went over budget due to work bringing our governing documents up to date with Colorado law and creation of a road use policy.  Snow removal and road repair expense overrun discussions were deferred to the report of the Property Management Committee.  All present unanimously voted to approve the treasurer’s report.
Design Review Committee Report

Phil Walters presented the DRC Report. 

Lot 23 – Boone – This new home is a carryover from last year.  Exterior finish color selections were approved.  A rough opening and height certification was received from the architect.  Exterior lighting and septic system locations were approved.  Project is scheduled to be completed mid August, 2010.  
Lot 21 – Payden – Approved a fence to contain and screen compost, including a height variance.

Created, adopted and promulgated a policy governing the use of electric fencing.

Lot 21 – Payden – Approved a plan for temporary electric fencing.

Lot 28 – Kremen – Approved a plan for temporary electric fencing.

Lot 1 – Stone – Approved color change on garage door.

Annual Inspection – An annual inspection of all properties within Elk Stream Ranch was performed and no non-conforming improvements were found.

The DRC report was unanimously approved.  

Property Management Committee

Keith Payden presented the PMC report.

Snow removal – Snow plowing costs exceeded budget by 152%.  This was due to heavier than expected snowfall (closer to a historically normal winter) and a learning curve for costs associated with plowing all of G3 (the road up to and on the ridge).  When Cecil should be called was discussed (when roads have 4-6 inches of snow).  It was mentioned that having Cecil plow our roads costs up to $2500 per storm.  We have about 7.1 miles of roads.
Road repair & maintenance – This item exceeded budget by 366%.  This was caused by numerous factors.  The roads were bladed, and numerous culverts and bar ditches were cleaned and improved.   Additional gravel was spread in numerous areas (especially on G3).  There were also fiscal year billing anomalies and bills that were being held by Elk Springs for prior year’s work.  A third area for a road lift was discussed, and this is waiting for a road maintenance policy.  It was mentioned that the southern end of G3 and the southern end of Road 46 is marginal, and may require upgrading in the future.  A question about the Elk Stream/ Elk Springs road expense ratio was asked, and it is felt that the current split is fair and reasonable.  A question of passing ownership and responsibility of our roads to the county came up.  Keith answered that bringing roads up to county standard would be prohibitively expensive, and the county probably wouldn’t accept the roads anyway.  A clarification of the Elk Springs easement was requested.  We have a legal easement to pass over Elk Springs Drive in Elk Springs; they do not have an easement into Elk Stream. 
Weed control – Weed control in the upper sections of the valley is now being done by Premier Weed Control.  They appear to be doing a good job.   The lower sections of the canyon are being weeded by volunteers Odie Christensen and Phyllis Lucas (Lots 34, 35), and they are doing an extremely good job.  Thanks to Odie and Phyllis.  

Fire mitigation – Numerous owners took advantage of a Community Wildfire Grant and additional Elk Stream Association matching money for fire mitigation work.  There was still a short window of opportunity to use this Wildfire Grant, and homeowners were encouraged to use it.
Grazing lease – Johnny Tom’s sheep and goats were in, and will be in, the canyon for brief periods this year.  The PMC will check if we should rotate to cattle in the next year.   The PMC and Board plan to graze animals in the canyon again next year, keeping our agricultural property tax status.
Other items – Gate issues were fixed by Philip Walters (lot 20). The cattle guard was discussed.  We plan to lift the current grate, dig out the pit, add support, and replace the existing grate.  Moving the grazing animals around more was requested.  Keith said that we generally have cattle in the canyon in May, and then again in the fall.
Old Business – Fire mitigation grant:  Details of the fire mitigation grant were presented by Philip Walters (lot 20).  He stated that the association would share costs of fuel reduction within 150 feet of the centerline of roads 50/50 with homeowners.  We also have forest service grant money that also pays 50% of the cost of fuel reduction – thus making owners financial costs 25% for work that fits within conditions of these grants.  Shelbourns, Walters, Stephens, Christensens, Boones, Lawsons, and Lunds have done fire mitigation work.  It was stated that if we have a major fire in the canyon, up to 100% of our trees will burn out.  The goal of fire mitigation is to create at least 10 foot crown separation between trees or clumps of brush.  Finally, Chris Swift Brush Cutters was mentioned as having done nice work. 
Web Site Status

Alan Scott reported on the web site, www.elkstreamranch.org.   It was mentioned that all of our governing documents are on this web site.

New Business – New governing documents

This past year the Board reviewed our governing documents, primarily with regard to Colorado state law.  We discovered that state law has changed significantly over the last 15 years, and that our governing documents were very out of date.  The Board decided to retain a Colorado attorney, and update these documents.  Our primary goals were three fold:
· Become compliant with Colorado state law.

· Create documents and procedures that maximize the openness and transparency of our association.

· Reorganize the documents to remove conflicting and confusing sections and language.

It was mentioned that Philip Walters had created a cross reference between the old documents and new documents.

Each of the documents were discussed and voted upon.

Articles of Incorporation.  Motion by Philip Walters to approve.  No questions were raised.   Approved 33 yes, 0 no.
Bylaws.  Motion by Philip Walters to approve the document included changing “Cedar Mesa Ranch” to “Elk Stream Ranch” (correcting a typo in the document).  No questions were raised.  Approved 33 yes, 0 no.
Declaration of Covenants.  Motion by Philip Walters to approve the document included changing “Cedar Mesa Ranch” to “Elk Stream Ranch” (correcting a typo in the document). No questions were raised.  Approved 33 yes, 0 no.
DRC Standards and Procedures.  Motion by Philip Walters to approve.  Question was asked if there were any changes to this document.  Philip stated that nothing of substance was changed.  He mentioned his cross reference document, which was created to make sure nothing was added or dropped.  Some wording was clarified and some out of date regulations were removed.  Approved 33 yes, 0 no.

Arden Bradshaw thanked the document committee.
Election of a new member for the Board of Directors

Steve opened the nominations for the open position and Jim Fritz was nominated and seconded followed by the closing of nominations. A secret ballot was then taken and Jim was unanimously elected for a term of three years.

Budget for 2010/2011
Alan presented the budget for the new year.  The Board expects to increase income by $3000 from road use fees.  Legal expenses were left at $1000, although this could change significantly.  Audit costs were changed to $0, assuming this task could be done by any member of the association.  Snow removal was increased to $16,000 and road repair was increased to $13,000. 
The potential future slowdown lane on highway 160 was discussed.  It was recommended that Elk Springs renegotiate this liability with the Colorado Department of Transportation.  

The question on reserves was raised.  Philip stated that the board will be creating a reserve study, required by our new documents.  It was noted that in the future, reserve funds must be targeted for a specific cause.

Signage on highway 160 was discussed.  Ownership of mineral rights up on the ridge was also discussed. 
The proposed budget was approved.

Road Use Policy
Steve Boone then discussed the new Road Use Policy.  There are lots that are external to Elk Stream Ranch that require access across our roads.  As there have been improvements on these external lots increasing impacts to our roads, and inquiries about easements across our property from these lot owners, the board decided to research easements across Elk Stream Ranch.  It was discovered that there is a patchwork of easements that external owners own.  The Board is establishing and implementing a road use policy.  This policy will ask external owners to abide by our road use rules and start contributing to the cost of road maintenance and repair.  The names, locations and other access options of these external lot owners were discussed.  This issue is being passed to the next board.

Other new business – The question of firearm use in self defense was raised.  It was recommended that this question be asked of the new board.
Meeting adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 3:30 PM.
Respectfully submitted

W. Alan Scott
ESRPOA Secretary/ Treasurer

